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MINUTES of the Full Council of Melksham Without Parish Council held on 
Monday 24 October 2022 at Melksham Without Parish Council Offices, 
Melksham Community Campus (First Floor), Market Place, Melksham,  

SN12 6ES at 7.00pm 
  

Present: David Pafford (Acting Chair of Council), Alan Baines, John Doel, Mark 

Harris, Shona Holt, Stefano Patacchiola JP and Richard Wood 

 
In attendance: Wiltshire Councillors Jonathon Seed (Melksham Without West & 
Rural) and Nick Holder (Bowerhill) 
 
In attendance via Zoom: 1 Member of public who left prior to public participation. 
  

In attendance: Teresa Strange, Clerk and Lorraine McRandle, Parish Officer  
 

218/22 Welcome, Announcements & Housekeeping 
 

Councillor Pafford welcomed everyone to the meeting and made the 
following announcements: 
 

• Weed spraying, paid for by the parish council, had recently been 
undertaken.  It was suggested Members keep an eye on how 
successful this may have been in the various parts of the parish. 

 

• Wiltshire Council officers had responded in offering some limited 
‘Sparkle Days’ resource to the parish on discovering the parish did 
not receive these.  The Clerk advised if there were any larger scale 
jobs in the parish to inform the office.  It was noted this additional 
resource was very ad hoc and could be last minute, as only available 
due to a cancellation elsewhere. 
 

• It was also noted following the heavy rains in recent days, there was 
no flooding reported in the parish, apart from a bit of surface water in 
Westlands Lane, Beanacre.  
 

• The Staffing Meeting has been rescheduled for Monday 7 November 
after a Planning Committee meeting. 

 
219/22 To receive apologies and consider approval of reasons given 
 

The meeting was reminded Councillor Glover had a leave of absence 
until 1 December. 
 
The following Members tendered their apologies: 
 
Councillor Chivers – for health reasons 
Councillor Shea-Simonds – for health reasons 
Councillor Pile – social engagement 
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Councillor Hoyle - work commitment 
Councillor Russell - for health reasons  
 
Resolved:  To accept and approve the reasons for apology. 

 

220/22 Invited Guests: 

a) Wiltshire Councillor Nick Holder (Bowerhill) 
 

Councillor Holder provided the following updates: 
 
Pathfinder Way/Place 
 
The lights on Pathfinder Way and the surrounding roads were now 
fully operational, with the remote monitoring still to be installed. 
 
With regard to the query raised at a previous Planning meeting at the 
lack of an audible sound on the double crossing over the A365 to The 
Spa, this had been queried with Highways. They had explained a 
device is attached to the bottom of the crossing control switch, which 
vibrates when touched, indicating to those who are partially sighted 
that it is safe to cross. 
 
Councillor Holder explained there was still an issue with the lack of 
some street lighting on the A365 towards Melksham Oak School. 
 
Crime 
 
Unfortunately, over the weekend there had been two bike thefts in 
Bowerhill and some incidences of small vandalism.  Sergeant James 
Twyford had been made aware of the issues and had agreed to some 
extra patrols in Bowerhill. 
 
A Crowd Funding page had been set-up over the weekend and 
enough funds raised to replace a child’s bike which had been stolen 
which showed tremendous community spirit to be proud of. 
 
Relocation of Goalposts to the rear of Wellington Drive 
 
Councillor Holder queried if the parish council had considered the 
relocation of the goal posts to the rear of Wellington Drive. 
 
The Clerk explained the Asset Management Committee had considered 
this at their 10th October meeting and had made a recommendation not 
to replace these with new ones for various reasons. 

 
b) Wiltshire Councillor Phil Alford (Melksham Without North & 

Shurnhold) 
 

Councillor Alford was unavailable as he was in the process of moving 
house that day. 



Page 3 of 36 
 

 
c) Wiltshire Councillor Jonathon Seed (Melksham Without West & 

Rural). Report received 
 

Members noted Councillor Seed’s latest report had been circulated in 
their agenda packs.    
 
Councillor Seed sought a steer from the parish council if it still wished 
the ‘call in’ to remain on planning application PL/2022/02749 for 144 
dwellings on Semington Road.  
 
The Clerk explained the parish council would still like the ‘call in’ to 
stand and explained the reasoning behind the request. 
 
The Clerk explained the parish council had a list of things they wished 
to see amended on the layout plan and had reiterated these on 
meeting the developers again and on commenting on the Reserved 
Matters application. The Clerk stated she would forward a bullet point 
list to Councillor Seed of the main concerns. 
  
The Clerk highlighted that David Wilson Homes, the developers of the 
144 homes on Semington Road, had offered a Unilateral Agreement 
of £20,000 to the parish council, in order to get the bridge between the 
site and Bowood View installed.   However, there was no guarantee 
Wiltshire Council will include this in the Section 106 Agreement. 
 
The Clerk and members expressed frustration at the lack of input the 
parish council had with regards to what is included in a Section 106 
Agreement, particularly if something has been agreed with developers 
to find it has not been included in the Section 106 Agreement and 
therefore enables developers to renege on it.  
 
Councillor Seed understood the council’s frustration with the planning 
process and Section 106s Agreements and stated he would discuss 
this with a Cabinet Member, particularly the need for a report to be 
produced on Section 106s Agreements.  

 
Councillor Pafford explained at the meeting with Wiltshire Councillor 
Botterill, Cabinet Member for Finance, Development Management and 
Strategic Planning it had been reiterated for the need for Wiltshire 
Council to have more ongoing dialogue with town and parish councils 
and planners to avoid a ‘call in’.   Unless the system was changed, 
there was no option, but for town and parish councils to seek a ‘call 
in’, in order to get their points across for one final time on a large 
planning application. 
 
Councillor Seed thanked the parish council for their views, explaining 
he would continue with the ‘call in’ on this application. 

 
Councillor Wood explained the meeting with Councillor Botterill had 
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been useful and productive and felt the parish council had been 
listened to and highlighted to the Senior Planning Officer at Wiltshire 
Council how large the parish was and how involved the parish council 
are in the planning process. 

 
Councillor Seed congratulated the parish council on its effective 
administration and expressed disappointment it appeared to have 
previously not been listened to by officers at Wiltshire Council. 
 
Councillor Seed sought an update on the views of the parish council 
with regard to the recent planning application for the extension to the 
New Inn Pub on Semington Road which the Clerk provided. 

  
Councillor Seed reminded the meeting of funding available through 
the Local Highways & Footway Improvement Group (LHFIG), if the 
parish council had any future projects in mind. 

 
221/22  a)  To receive Declarations of Interests 
 

The Clerk declared an interest in recommendation 200(k)/22: Repairs 
to the Gate at the entrance to Beanacre Play Area of the Asset 
Management minutes of 10 October 2022. A quote provided by her 
husband’s company, of which she was a Director, needed approval, 
and therefore left the room during this item.   

 
   b)  To consider for approval any Dispensation Requests received by  

the Clerk and not previously considered. 
 

  The Clerk reported none had been received. 
 

222/22       To consider holding items in Closed Session due to confidential     
 
  Nature Under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act  

1960, the public and representatives of the press and broadcast  
media be excluded from the meeting as required (Agenda item  
9c(iv), 10a) as publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest  
because of the confidential nature of the business to be  
transacted. 
 
The Clerk advised the following agenda items be held in closed  
Session: 
 
8(c)   To consider the way forward for the Town Centre Master Plan 

and future redevelopment of a town centre site within the 
Neighbourhood Plan Area.  REASON: Due to the sensitivity of 
the site to be discussed. 
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9(c)(iv) Bowerhill Sports Field & Pavilion: To consider booking update  
  and consider next steps.  REASON: As part of contractual  
  arrangements. 
 
10(a) New Berryfield Village Hall: To consider update from solicitors  
  on legal claim.  REASON:  As part of legal claim. 
 
Resolved:  For items 8(c), 9(c)(iv) and 10(a) to be held in closed session 
for the reasons given. 
 
Councillors Holder and Seed left the meeting at 7.25pm. 

 

223/22 Public Participation 
 
 There were no members of public in attendance. 
 

224/22 To approve the Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on  
  3 October (postponed from 12 September) 
 

 The Clerk explained the Friends of Shurnhold Fields were pleased  
 to have received their letter of thanks from the parish council, which  
 was due to be read out at their AGM the following evening.   

 
  Resolved:  To approve and for the Acting Chair to sign the Full Council  
                 minutes of 3 October 2022. 
 
225/22 Planning 
 

a) To approve the Minutes of the Planning Committee meetings 
held on 26 September and 17 October 2022. 

 
With regard to the 26th September 2022 Planning Minutes, the Clerk 
explained that Min No: 167/22 - revised plans for 144 dwellings on 
Semington Road, the resolution should have been a recommendation. 
 
With regard to the Planning minutes of 17 October 2022, The Clerk 
explained Min 216(b)(ii): Update on the Neighbourhood Plan, had a 
‘C’ against it to denote it was confidential.  In the Council’s Standing 
Orders it stated if there is a Confidential Note, a ‘C’ be put against the 
minute number to denote separate notes.  However, having 
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subsequently checked with other stakeholders, it was agreed the 
information included in this item could be put in the public domain. 
 
Resolved:  To approve and for the Chair to sign the Planning 
Committee minutes of 26 September 2022 and 17 October 2022. 

 
b) To formally approve Planning Committee recommendations of 26 

September and 17 October 2022. 
 

Planning Minutes 17 October 2022 
 
Min - 216(b)(iii): To consider revised Terms of Reference 
dependent on consideration by Melksham Town Council                
 
The Clerk explained there had been some confusion as to whether 
the Town Council at their Economic Development meeting on 10th 
October 2022 had approved the parish council’s suggested 
amendment to the Neighbourhood Plan Terms of Reference: ‘that 
organisation representatives on the Steering Group could not be dual 
hatted’.  However, this had been agreed at a Town Council meeting 
following the Economic Development meeting later that evening.  
 
Min 217(c): Contact with Developers 
 
With regard to meeting developers, the Clerk explained unfortunately 
the representative from Living Space Housing had been off sick and 
had offered to meet Members on Thursday 10th November at 
lunchtime. 

 
Resolved 1:  To formally approve the recommendations of the 
Planning Committee meetings held on 26th September and 17th 
October 2022. 
 
Resolved 2: To confirm the meeting with Living Space Housing on 
10th November at 1.30pm. 

 
c)  To consider the way forward for the Town Centre Master  

   Plan and future redevelopment of a town centre site within  
   the Neighbourhood Plan Area. 
 
    Held in Closed Session 

 
The Clerk explained that this agenda item was to explore two items 
relating to the Town Centre Master Plan in the current review of the 
Melksham Neighbourhood Plan, to understand the parish council’s 
thoughts on this workstream to inform officers, consultants and 
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parish council representatives on both the Neighbourhood Plan 
Steering Group and the Town Centre Master Plan task group.  
 
The first item was related to downgrading the Town Centre Master 
Plan piece of work by AECOM to be a Technical Evidence Base 
document rather than a full Master Plan for the town centre, this is 
due to the concerns that the time and resources required for a full 
Master Plan will hold up the whole Neighbourhood Plan review 
process.  The current NHP#1 has a Town Centre Policy and Priority 
Statement that states that the Town Council will prepare a Town 
Centre Master Plan, and perhaps an option for the review will be that 
NHP#2 will be updated to state that the Town Council is progressing 
a Town Centre Master Plan.  
 
Secondly, to gauge the appetite of the parish council to the level of 
detail in progressing the Town Centre Master Plan with relation to 
the recent announcement that a major employer at the edge of the 
town centre was planning on closing their site.  This had been 
brought to the attention of the Planning Committee when they met 
last week 17th October (Minute 216/22b)ii) refers) and since then a 
discussion paper with options had been prepared by Place 
Consultants which had been circulated to members in their agenda 
packs.  
 
It was generally agreed that the parish council’s main priority for the 
review of the Melksham Neighbourhood Plan (NHP) was to secure 
protection against speculative, not Plan led, development in the 
parish.   Members were cautious to make further views on these 
matters until it was clear what the town council’s thoughts were, and 
perhaps a joint meeting of the NHP reps of the two councils, as the 
two qualifying bodies, would be a good idea before the Steering 
Group met at the end of November.   
 
The Clerk explained that in addition it had been agreed earlier this 
afternoon to hold a Town Centre Master Plan task group meeting 
next week to allow Place Consultants to air views with the group 
before continuing to brief the AECOM technical support consultants 
on the work to be undertaken. Place Consultants’ view was that the 
brief to AECOM asks them to look at the optimum uses for the site in 
meeting the aims and objectives of the Town Centre Master Plan.  
 

225/22 Asset Management 
 

a) To approve the Minutes of the Asset Management Committee 
meeting held on 10 October 2022. 

 
Resolved:  To approve and for the Acting Chair to sign the Asset 
Management Committee minutes of 10 October 2022. 
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b) To formally approve the Asset Management Committee 
recommendations of 10 October 2022 

 
With regard to recommendation 200(c)/22: To review the RoSPA 
report for Bowood View (Whitworth) Play Area in terms of triggers for 
being adoption ready. 
 
The recommendation of the Asset Management Committee was as 
follows: 
 
‘Following the receipt of the RoSPA annual inspection reports the 
council are unable to adopt the Whitworth play area until all remedial 
work identified is completed, this includes the tarmacking of the 
pathway as previously agreed.’ 
 
Following the Parish Council writing to Bellway after the Full Council 
meeting on 3 October informing them the council would adopt the 
play area, subject to the hoggin footpath being replaced with tarmac, 
as offered by Bellway, and subject to a satisfactory independent 
review by RoSPA, Bellway had subsequently written back on 20th 
October stating they were not prepared to organize the tarmacking of 
the hoggin footpath until the area was adopted by the parish council 
and even then it could take 10 weeks for this work to be undertaken 
due to supply issues. 
 
The Clerk sought a steer on a way forward bearing in mind this 
correspondence, as well as the correspondence received earlier that 
day and included in late papers.  
 
Several members expressed concern at the tone of the 
correspondence and what was implied by Bellway. 
 
The Clerk reminded Members at the Asset Management meeting it 
had also been recommend the play area would not be taken on until 
Bellway had undertaken the remedial works as highlighted in the 
RoSPA report, such as the improvements to the safety surfacing 
around the teen shelter, with Bellway refusing to do this. 
 
It was noted if the Parish Council were to take on the play area 
without the improvements to the footpath and safety surfacing, these 
costs would have to be borne by the parish council. 
 
The Clerk explained she had been contacted by the Play Officer at 
Wiltshire Council who had stated there was between £10-12,000 for 
play area contributions from the appeal site on Semington Road 
(land rear of Townsend Farm) for 50 affordable houses and ahead of 
reserved matters, sought a steer where this funding should go. 
 
The Clerk reminded Members the new development for 144 
dwellings further along Semington Road would be a much further 
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walk and had asked the Play Officer if the monies would be more 
suitable to contribute towards improvements at Bowood View play 
area, particularly if the parish council were to adopt it, there would be 
no maintenance contribution coming forward from the developer for 
future maintenance and they had been happy with this suggestion. 
 
The Clerk explained the funding would not be available until the 
development was complete.  However, the Parish Council in the 
meantime, if they were minded to use this funding to make 
improvements at Bowood View Play area could use monies out of 
reserves for play areas and replace, when the s106 funding came in. 
 
Discussion ensued on the pros and cons of taking on the play area 
in light of this change since the last meeting and the comments 
made by Bellway if the Parish Council were not to take on the play 
area. 
 
It was noted both the Section 106 Officer and the contactor who had 
installed the equipment had raised no concern with regard to the lack 
of safety surfacing underneath the teen shelter. 
 
The Clerk highlighted that council’s cannot change a decision made 
for 6 months without a request from a certain number of members or 
a recommendation of a Committee.  The resolution made at Full 
Council on 3rd October was: ‘to adopt the play area, based on the 
outcome of the independent play area review by RoSPA but not sign 
any legal agreement until the footpath in the play area is tarmacked 
with a proper edging’, therefore the council technically, cannot alter 
this decision unless content that there has been a change in 
circumstances with Bellway reneging on the offer of tarmacking the 
hoggin footpath. 

 
TO NOTE: The Clerk, having previously declared an interest, left the 
meeting briefly, while members considered the recommendation 
relating to Min 200(k): To consider quotations received for the 
repairs to the gate at the entrance to Beanacre Play Area. 
 
With regard to Min 207/22 regarding bins, whilst the Clerk had 
delegated powers to replace bins, the budget was over spent at 
present and therefore an increase was being sought in funding and 
from which budget heading this should come from i.e., reserves or 
whether there was a preference to wait until the next financial year to 
increase the budget.   

 
With regard to the new waste contract Suez had confirmed the 
contract would be for 2 years. 

 
Resolved 1:   To formally approve the recommendations of the 
Asset Management Meeting held on 10 October 2022 apart from 
recommendation 200(c)/22 regarding the adoption of the Whitworth 
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Play Area at Bowood View, with a resolution the play area is adopted 
and open now and to seek to have a tarmac path completed as soon 
as possible. 
 
Resolved 2: To obtain quotes for the safety surfacing work and 
tarmacking of the hoggin footpath at the Whitworth Play Area, for 
consideration at the next Full Council meeting and to continue 
conversations with Bellway on when the hoggin footpath will be 
tarmacked. 
 
Resoled 3: Monies reserved from the development of 50 dwellings 
to the rear of Townsend Farm on Semington Road (20/07334/OUT) 
be used to make improvements to the Bowood View Play Area.  
 
Resolved 4: To Give delegated powers to the Clerk to spend up to 
an additional £1000, until the end of this financial year, to replace 
Wiltshire Council bins when burnt out or vandalized and for officers 
to look at an appropriate budget heading to drawn down funding. 

 
c) Bowerhill Sports Field & Pavilion 

 
i) To approve quotation to fertilize junior pitches now rather 

than reseed next Spring (due to wear on pitches) – 
recommendation of contractor. 
 
A quote of £467.20 + VAT had been received from J H Jones to 
fertilize the junior pitches given their current condition.  

 
Resolved:  To approve the quotation of £467.20 + VAT received  
from J H Jones to fertilize the junior pitches. 

 
ii) To approve quotation to relocate the middle pitch to aid 

goal area recovery and to prevent lost balls in the hedge 
line – recommendation of Asset Management Committee. 

 
The Clerk informed the meeting the quote for this work had not 
been received as yet. 

 
iii) To note update from grass cutting contractor re budget and 

terms of a rolling or fixed 3-year contract – recommendation 

of Asset Management Committee. 

The Clerk explained she had spoken to J H Jones regarding the 

Council’s contract, bearing in mind the current financial climate 

and had asked them to give an indication of costs before the 

council considered budget proposals for 2023/24. 

The Clerk explained that since these discussions 

correspondence had been received from J H Jones to inform 

that their prices would be increasing from 1st April 2023 by 10%. 
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It was noted that an inflation rate of 10.1% had been announced 

by the Government for September, and therefore this would 

need to be borne in mind in terms of the budget next year.  The 

Council would need to review the grass cutting specification in 

the new year to update the specification with additional play 

areas for example. 

iv)C  To consider booking update and consider next steps. 
   
           Held in Closed Session 

  
Resolved:  Members of the Asset Management committee, the 
Clerk and the Finance & Amenities Officer hold a meeting with 
the hirer to discuss a way forward. 

 
d) Shurnhold Fields.  To approve a quotation for grass cutting 

should Friends of Shurnhold Fields have difficulties in 
recruiting volunteers, with a suggestion they disband, 
following their AGM on 25 October (Full Council 3 October 
2022 – Min 189(c).  

 
The Clerk explained a quote had been received from the parish 
council’s contractor to undertake regular grass cutting at Shurnhold 
Fields, should the Friends of Shurnhold Fields decide to fold at their 
AGM the following evening and therefore stop undertaking regular 
grass cutting. 
 
A quote of £160.00 + VAT had been received from J H Jones. 
 
The Clerk explained the Town Council had been approached, as 
the fields were jointly owned by both councils, to see if they had 
any capacity to undertake additional grass cutting, but 
unfortunately, they currently had not capacity or large enough 
equipment to undertake this task. 
 
Resolved:  To defer a decision on this until after the Friends of 
Shurnhold Fields AGM the following day. 

 
e) To note the Pavilion office space, former meeting space at 

Gompels, and portacabin at Berryfield village hall have all been 
cleared 

 
The Clerk explained there was still a few items to clear, but hopefully 
this would be done shortly. 

 
f) To agree date and format for Opening Event for Davey Play 

Area (Pathfinder) 
 

The Clerk explained consideration needed to be given to when to 
hold an official opening of the Davey Play Area at Pathfinder Place, 
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and to this end had been in touch with the Air Training Corps inviting 
them along, but was awaiting to hear on their availability before 
deciding on a date for the opening, but would inform Members once 
a date had been set.  Mrs Davey the widow of Mr Michael Davey, 
former Commanding Officer of the ATC would also be invited along.  

 
g) To note avian flu measures in place. 

 
Members noted the current avian flu measures in place. 
 

226/22 New Berryfield Village Hall project: 
 

a) To consider update from solicitors on legal claim 
 
The Clerk explained an update from the solicitor on the legal claim 
had not been received as yet, but was currently chasing for an 
update. 
 

b) To note revised budget vs anticipated spend report. 
 
The Clerk explained she needed to look in more detail at the figures 
produced earlier in the day and would provide an update as soon as 
possible. 
 

c) To note new tables and chairs have been delivered following a 
successful grant application to Melksham Area Board by the 
Village Hall Committee (match funded by the parish council). 
 
Members noted the new table and chairs for the village hall had 
been delivered following a successful grant from the Melksham 
Area Board, which was match funded by the Parish Council. 

 
d) To note soft landscaping planting due Tuesday 25 October. 

 
Members noted soft landscaping around the village hall was due to be 
planted the following day. 

 
e) To note community access defibrillator imminent installation 

and to consider hosting a Defibrillator Awareness Training 
session at the hall; to approve quotation.  

 
The Clerk informed the meeting the defibrillator was due to be 
installed later in the week and while people did not need training in 
order to use a defibrillator, sessions to give confidence and 
awareness to residents had been run in the past when the other 
defibs were installed. Sessions were available at £150 per session for 
up to 50 people and sought a steer from Members how widely this 
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should be publicised, bearing in mind it would be good publicity for the 
village hall but members across the parish, and beyond may attend.  
 
Resolved:  To hold two training sessions at Berryfield Village Hall and 
to publicise to the wider community. To consider further training 
sessions if more people came forward than places were available. 

 
f) To receive feedback from Village Hall representatives meeting 

on 19th October and to consider any actions from the meeting 
 

The Clerk explained only three potential committee members had 
attended the meeting (excluding the parish council and BASRAG 
(Berryfield & Semington Road Action Group) reps and another 
meeting had been organised for 16th November, which was being 
publicised widely, including in the Melksham News, at which a 
committee can hopefully be formed and then a charitable trust set up 
and lease signed. 
 
The meeting had been attended by various representatives of other 
village halls in order to discuss booking arrangements and 
management of halls and had proved a really good session.  
 
It was hoped to get both Shaw Village Hall and Berryfield Village Hall 
leases on the same terms. Councillor Holt explained she was happy 
to go through the various documents provided if this helped and 
encourage people to join the committee. 
 
Councillor Harris agreed to forward a copy of Bowerhill Village Hall 
Committee’s constitution. 

 
g) To consider a request from Councillor Chivers to rename the 

village hall in memory of Queen Elizabeth II 
 

Councillor Pafford stated a request had been received from Councillor 
Chivers to consider renaming Berryfield Village Hall in memory of 
Queen Elizabeth II, however, as Councillor Chivers was not in 
attendance, suggested this item be deferred. 
 
Councillor Baines noted an engraved plaque had already been 
installed in the brickwork with the name of the village hall and 
suggested referring the request to Melksham Town Council, with a 
view to naming the East of Melksham Community Centre after the 
Queen.  It was understood permission would need to be sought from 
the Lord Lieutenant of Wiltshire in the first instance to name the hall 
after Queen Elizabeth II. 
 
Resolved:  For the Clerk to approach the Town Council to ascertain if 
they would consider naming the proposed new village hall East of 
Melksham after Queen Elizabeth II and to bring back to a future 



Page 14 of 36 
 

council meeting, when hopefully Councillor Chivers would be in 
attendance. 

 
h) To agree date and format for Opening Event 

 
The Clerk sought a steer from Members on thoughts for the official 
opening of the hall, potentially after Christmas now, with a suggestion 
the opening event take place on Saturday 21st January 2023.   

 
Resolved:  For the Clerk to talk to those who had been involved in 
the project to ascertain availability. 

 
227/22 Highways & Streetscene 
 

a) To approve the Minutes of the Highways & Streetscene 
Committee meeting held on 26 September 2022 

 
Resolved:  To approve and for the Chair to sign the Highways & 
Streetscene minutes of 26 September 2022. 

 
b) To formally approve the recommendations contained within the 

Highways & Streetscene minutes of 26 September 2022. 
 

Councillor Pafford asked if consideration needed to be given to a 
substitute for Councill Baines at the Local Highways and Footpath 
Improvement Group (LHFIG) meetings for Councillor Baines in order 
the parish council were represented at the meeting in his absence. 

 
Min 178(c):  To consider feedback from meeting with Community 
Action Whitley & Shaw (CAWS) regarding request for traffic calming 
measures and the installation of a permanent electronic speed sign. 
 
The Clerk explained whilst the parish council had made a 
recommendation to accept the offer of purchasing an additional speed 
indicator device.  It would appear that CAWS were currently 
consulting residents on what fund-raising money could be used for 
and purchasing a speed indicator device had been one of the 
suggestions; so, accepting the offer may have been premature at this 
stage.  
 
Resolved 1:  To formally approve the recommendations contained 
within the Highways & Streetscene minutes of 26 September 2022  
 
Resolved 2: For Councillor Patacchiola to substitute for Councillor 
Baines at the Local Highway & Footpath Improvement Group (LHFIG). 
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c) Shaw Traffic Lights.  To note update on provision of ‘shutters’ on 

the traffic lights and consider forwarding a request to the Local 
Highways & Improvement Group (LHFIG) these are installed on 
the ‘green’ lights only (arising from Min 176/22f)  

 
The Clerk explained Shaw traffic lights used to have shuttering on 
them until they were replaced, in order to slow drivers down.  A 
response had been received from Wiltshire Council’s Traffic Engineer          
stating, “as there was no record of collisions, it was not considered 
necessary to install them and therefore had been omitted during the 
refurbishment of the lights.  There was no issue in having louvres on 
the green lights, which would be a cost implication and encouraged a 
request be submitted to the Local Highways & Footpath Improvement 
Group (LHFIG) for consideration.” 

 
Resolved:  To submit a request for louvres on the green lights only on 
Shaw Traffic lights to the Local Highways & Footpath Improvement 
Group (LHFIG) for consideration 

 
d) To note update from Wiltshire Council on School Travel Plans in 

the parish and consider next steps 
 

The Clerk explained the parish council when considering various 
requests relating to highway issues outside schools had suggested 
having sight of the various school travel plans and therefore had 
contacted the School Travel Plan Advisor at Wiltshire Council. 
 
The School Travel Plan Advisor had responded to say normally it 
would be for the parish council to approach the respective schools.   
However, noted both Melksham Oak and Bowerhill School Travel 
plans were out of date, therefore did not reflect the current situation 
accurately.  With Melksham Oak School last being updated in 2007, 
and Bowerhill Primary School in 2006.  Shaw School Travel Plan was 
dated November 2017. 
 
The Travel Advisor had advised the parish council to encourage the 
schools to update their plans. 
 
The Clerk explained when applying for funding for improvements 
under the Substantive Highways scheme that more points were 
received to support a request, if relating to highway improvements 
outside schools, if the school in question had an up-to-date travel 
plan. 
 
It was understood the schools did not have to share the information 
contained within their School Travel Plans with their respective 
town/parish council. 

 
Resolved:  To request up to date Travel Plans from the various 
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schools (copying in White Horse Academy) within the parish 
explaining that not having an up-to-date Travel Plan was hampering 
the parish council getting things through the Local Highway & 
Footpath Improvement Group (LHFIG) to improve highway safety 
outside schools, as well as additional funding and to copy in the White 
Horse Academy into the correspondence 

 
e) To note the ‘Substantive Highways Scheme Fund’ Bid application 

process for Funding in 2023/24.  Area Boards need to submit 
eligible bids by Friday 18th November 2022. 

 
Suggestions were sought for schemes in order to apply for funding. 
 
Councillor Wood explained he had previously suggested, when 
considering CIL (Community Infrastructure Levy) funding with the 
Town Council, the possibility of a new footpath from Berryfield to 
Pathfinder Way Primary School and wondered if this would be a more 
suitable route for funding.  The Clerk explained there was an item 
further on the agenda regarding CIL sharing, with the Town Council, 
stating they were not prepared to use the shared CIL for the 
implementation of a new footpath from Berryfield to Pathfinder School, 
as it would not benefit their residents. 
 
Councillor Baines felt until a more definitive start date was known, this 
suggestion was premature and as the ‘Substantive Highways Scheme 
Fund’ was available every year, to consider schemes which could be 
achieved now. 
 
The following suggestions were made: 

 

• Roundabout or second access for Melksham Oak School, as 
asked for when the school was built originally. 

 

• Crossing against the new road for the footpath to the rear of 
Melksham Oak.  It was noted this would benefit pupils from the 
town, as opposed to pupils from the parish. 

 

• Bowerhill Primary School second entrance/exit, modifying traffic 
calming outside school.  This would also improve access to the 
village hall.  Councillor Harris, as Chair of Bowerhill Village Hall 
Committee stated the Village Hall Committee might be prepared to 
contribute towards the costs of improving the access to the school, 
as it would also improve access to the village hall.   

 

• Moving the bus gate at Semington Road.  It was noted this could 
possibly be paid for from the £200,000 Section 106 monies (from 
planning application for 144 dwellings on Semington Road) for the 
highway improvements to the crossing on the A350, which had 
already been completed.                . 
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Resolved:  To put forward the following bid to the Substantive 
Highways Scheme Fund: 
 
1. Additional entrance/exit at Bowerhill Primary School in order to 

improve access for both the school and the village hall and/or 
improvements to the traffic calming measures outside the school. 

 
2. To inform Councillor Seed, as Chair of the Local Footpath & 

Highways Improvements Group (LHFIG) of the following other 
requests, which will come forward in due course but likely to be 
more applicable to the Substantive Fund than the LHFIG fund: 

 

• Provision of a roundabout outside Melksham Oak School 
and/or a second entrance to the school.  
 

• Installation of a footpath from Berryfield to Pathfinder Place 
Primary School, Bowerhill. 

 
To ascertain if Wiltshire Council have found funding for the toucan 
crossing associated with the footpath to the rear of Melksham Oak. If 
not, to suggest to the Town Council this could be something which 
both Councils could make a joint application to the Substantive 
Highways fund for, as it would mainly benefit children from the town 
rather than the parish.   

 
228/22 Melksham Campus/office relocation 
 

a) To consider correspondence with Wiltshire Council over  
potential bookings  
 
The Clerk explained that she was currently in discussion with 
Wiltshire Council’s legal team over the type of use of the parish 
council meeting space that was permitted to be used by others.  
There was not AV equipment available in the large meeting room 
adjacent to the council’s meeting space which most groups required 
and had fed this back to Wiltshire Council.   

 
229/22 Finance:  
 

a) Quarterly Reports for Quarter 2 (July, Aug, Sept) 
 

i) To note Budget vs Actual figures 
 

The Clerk explained officers were starting to look at the budget 
for 2023/24 bearing in mind the 10.1% inflation figure recently 
announced. 

 
Resolved:  To note. 
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ii) To note Bank reconciliation 
 

Resolved:  To note the Bank Reconciliation and for 
Councillors Russell and Patacchiola as non-Finance 
Committee members to inspect and countersign the Bank 
Reconciliation and council cheque book. 

 
iii) To note VAT reclaim submitted 

 
Resolved:  To note a VAT reclaim of £74,212.88 had been 
made in Quarter 2. 

 
b) To note Receipts & Payments reports for September 

 
Resolved:  To note Receipts & Payments reports for September. 

 
c) To approve cheque signatories/online authority for October 

payments 
 

Resolved:  For Councillors Holt and Pafford to be cheque 
signatories/online authority for October. 
 

d) To note conclusion of External Audit and public inspection period 
 

The Clerk informed the meeting no one had come forward requesting to 
inspect the reports during the latest inspection period. 
 
Members thanked those officers involved in producing the relevant 
reports. 

 
Resolved:  To note the satisfactory conclusion of the External Auditor 
and public inspection period. 

 
e) To note sale of Rialtas (accounting software) to Harris Computer 

Corporation and Handover of Leadership. 
 

Members noted Rialtas, who the Council use for their accounting 
software, had just been sold to Harris Computer Corporation. 
 
The Clerk explained for due diligence purposes she had started looking 
at an alternative provider and had looked at the offering of Scribe who 
provide a similar solution bespoke to parish councils.  However, today, 
they had announced that their costs had gone up by 20%.  Officers 
would investigate further.  
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f) Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL).  To note options put forward 

by Melksham Town Council for CIL sharing and consider next steps 
for Real Time Information project. 

 
The Clerk explained whilst something had not been put in writing yet, she 
understood the Town Council proposed to just proceed with the 
installation of Real Time Information in bus shelters and not to proceed 
with creating a footpath from Berryfield to the proposed new primary 
school on Pathfinder Way. 
 
The Clerk had ascertained costs of providing Real Time Information from 
Wiltshire Council who had provided costs of £6,020 (however, this price 
would hold for 3 to 4 years) per unit if power was available, with costs 
increasing if power needed to be installed. 
 
The Clerk sought a steer from Members, given the high costs involved, on 
what strategy should be implemented into phasing the implementation of 
Real Time Information within bus shelters in the town and parish. 
 
Councillor Patacchiola noted the 54-month maintenance costs were 
included in the cost but after this period it would be a compulsory extra 
charge and asked if there was a payment schedule and whether it was an 
upfront cost.  
 
It was noted Wiltshire Council were happy for the parish council to use 
Community Infrastructure (CIL) funding to pay for Real Time Information 
for this. This had been checked as not all the costs involved were for 
capital purchases.  However, it would take some time in order to get 
enough funding, if using the 10% extra received in CIL funding due to 
Melksham having a joint Neighbourhood Plan with the Town Council.  The 
Clerk noted there was CIL funding to still come forward for the 144 
dwellings on Semington Road and if approved the 112 dwellings at 
Upside on Bath Road which would contribute to the joint 10% fund.  
 
Councillor Baines suggested the provision of real time information on bus 
shelters along the 271/272/273 bus route could be explored, which 
covered areas in the parish, as well as the town. 
 
Resolved: The Clerk to continue discussions with the Town Council on 
priorities for Community Infrastructure Levy funding, scheduling and their 
commitment to a joint project and to investigate a payment schedule for 
maintenance costs after the 54-month maintenance period. 

 

230/22  Policies/Procedures    
 

a) To review the Council’s Social Media Policy (deferred from Full 
Council 26 July 2022) 

 
Councillor Holt suggested it would be useful to have something 
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included in the Social Media policy which encouraged people to 
contact the parish council for a response to a post, rather than the 
council have to post a response to something on social media if 
there was a disagreement playing out online. 
 
Councillor Patacchiola suggested the rules detailed in Section 6 are 
very detailed and could in fact be covered by Section 4 which states 
that only the Clerk, or staff as directed by the Clerk, are to post 
material on a social media site in the Council’s name and therefore 
a councillor can’t represent the council’s views, they can only do 
that as a private individual. The policy could then be made a lot 
simpler.  
 
The Clerk stated this policy did not cover letters/emails to the press 
and queried whether it would be better to rename as a Media Policy 
to cover these areas too.  It was noted that within the Council’s Risk 
Assessment and list of representatives it stated that any press 
releases needed to be made via the Clerk, however, it was not 
included in a policy at present. 
 
It was felt important that any media communications from the 
council needed to put the view across of the council as a whole, 
rather than an individual’s point of view whether press, radio, TV, 
social media etc.  
 
Resolved:  For the Staffing Committee to draw up a 
Communications Policy which included both staff and members 
communicating with the press/media outlets and to redraft a 
separate Social Media Policy, bearing in mind the suggestions 
made by Councillor Patacchiola. To include a sentence ‘to not bring 
the council into disrepute’ as an overarching principle. 

 
b) To consider request for Complaints Committee and 

Independent Person to be appointed 
 

Councillor Chivers asked if the Council would consider having a 
Complaints Committee and an independent person appointed citing 
a recent example from Wiltshire Council.  
 
Councillor Pafford suggested as Councillor Chivers was not in 
attendance to defer this item in order he could speak to the item at 
a future meeting. 
 
Councillor Pafford stated the Clerk on receiving the request had 
made investigations and looked up the relevant legislation to find it 
was not a requirement of a parish council to have an independent 
person standing by to act as part of a complaints procedure.  
Councillor Pafford asked Members to bear this information in mind 
when the matter was brought before the Council at a later date 
when Councillor Chivers was in attendance to speak to the request. 
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Resolved:  To defer this request until the next Full Council meeting 
on 14th November when hopefully Councillor Chivers was in 
attendance in order to speak to the request. 

 
c) To consider way forward for training/best practice in use of 

electronic agenda packs 
 

Councillor Pafford stated whilst he was happy to explore using the 
electronic agenda, would appreciate if he could receive a paper 
copy agenda pack for those meetings when he was Chair. 
 
Councillor Baines stated he was also getting used to using the 
electronic agenda pack, but had requested a copy of the agenda 
and the minutes, and documents in relation to the Highways & 
Streetscene Committee meeting. 

 
Councillor Chivers was also receiving a paper copy of the agenda 
pack. 
 
The Clerk stated whilst Councillor Patacchiola could provide regular 
top tips on using an electronic agenda pack, she asked if Members 
felt any training would be useful. 

 
Members felt it would be useful to have training on how to highlight 
information on the agenda, with Councillor Harris indicated he 
would appreciate training on Outlook as well.  

 
231/22 Jubilee Tree Planting.  To note update following contact with  
 landowners and to approve costs (deferred from Full Council  
 meeting 3 October). 
 

The Clerk had circulated a report at the meeting highlighting possible 
sites which Members went through. 

 
Resolved:  To plant trees at the following locations at a cost of circa 
£225 each, to come from the contingency reserve budget: 

 

• Bowerhill Sports Field 

• Pathfinder Place 

• New Berryfield Village Hall 

• ‘Triangle’ in Berryfield Park 
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232/22 Community projects/partnership organisations:  
 

a) To consider update on Cost of Living/Warm Spaces initiatives.  
 

The Clerk provided an update on the various Cost of Living/Warm 
Spaces initiatives locally and expressed frustration at some groups not 
wishing to take up the offer of workshops for its members.  The Clerk 
also informed the meeting the Library would be providing a warm 
space and activities.  Wiltshire Council had a dedicated website for 
people to find relevant information. 

 
b) Melksham Area Board.  To note minutes of meeting held on 21 

September 2022. 
 

Members noted the minutes of the Melksham Area Board meeting held 
on 21st September 2022. 

 
c) Wilts & Berks Canal Trust.  To note minutes of meeting held on 18 

October (if received) and August & September Branch Report. 
 

Members noted the information contained within the August & 
September Branch Report. 

 
d) Wiltshire, Swindon & Oxfordshire Canal Partnership.  To receive 

verbal update and/or minutes of meeting 6 October (if received). 
 

Councillor Harris stated he had been to both this and the Wilts & Berks 
Canal Trust meeting and there was no update to report relating to the 
Melksham Link project. 

 
e) CAWS meeting. To note minutes of meeting held on 7 September 

and recent Connect article with proposed projects that residents 
are being consulted on. 

 
Members noted the minutes of the CAWS meeting held on 7th 
September and the article on proposed projects that residents were 
currently being consulted on. 

 
f) To note outcome of survey by the Green Party in Berryfield. 
 

Members noted the outcome of the survey undertaken by the Green 
Party. 
 
 
 

 
Meeting closed at 10.05pm  Signed …………………………………… 
      Chair, Full Council, 14 November 2022  
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